
7.8 Regional Office Library 

During the period 1 July 1980 - 30 June 1981, the Regional Office 
Library received 7933 books, pamphlets, WHO publications, current 
periodicals and reports; 2393 persons (1963 WHO staff and 430 others) 
visited the Library and 5141 books and periodicals were issued on 
loan to Regional Office and field staff as well as on interlibrary 
loans. Photocopies of 1125 pages were supplied. For references 
needed by the Regional Office. field staff and Headquarters, 64 loan 
requests were sent to local libraries. Reference material was 
supplied in connexion with various seminars and meetings held in the 
Regional Office and outside. 

The Library, which is the UEDLINE Coordinating Station for South-East 
Asia, continued to provide, free of cost, WEDLINE searches requested 
by Member countries. It scrutinized the requests and obtained print- 
outs for searchable requests from the National Library of Medicine, 
Bethesda, Maryland, USA, under a special agreement. Photocopies of 
references not available in countries were also provided to them, 
free of cost, from sources in Delhi, in WHO Headquarters and in the 
United States of America. 

As part of the development of the Health Literature, Library and 
Information Services Network in the Region, the Library actively 
participated in both national and regional group educational 
activities on the subject. 

It is proposed to bring out, by the end of 1981, an experimental 
issue of the Regional Health Literature Index for South-East Asia. 

Three Student Loan Libraries were established in 1980-81. 

The Regional ..Office Librarian visited Mongolia in June 1981 to assist 
the Government in planning a Republican Reference Medical Library and 
to discuss other related matters. 

8. RESEARCH PROMOTION AM) DEVELOPMENT 

The South-East Asia Advisory Cormittee on Medical Research 
(SEA/ACMR), established in 1976, has continued to function as an 
advisory body to the Regional Director on the implementation of the 
Regional Research Programme. 

Through various study groups and consultative meetings, detailed 
plans for research have been developed in the six priority areas 
identified by the SEA/ACMR at its first session in 1976. The 
activities are being implemented by the Regional Office, and their 
current status is as follows: 

In the field of research on health services delivery, twelve studies 
are currently in operation, the results of which will be useful in 
improving the health care programmes in the respective countries as 
well as in formulating a regional plan which could be adapted to suit 
varying national conditions and requirements. National and inter- 
country meetings have been organized to promote the health service 



research methodology and to bring together multidisciplinary groups 
of scientists considered essential for the success of primary health 
care programes. 

In regard to traditional medicine, a consultative meeting was held in 
Varanasi (India) in November 1980, where six research protocols on 
specific priority areas within the traditional medicine programme 
were developed. Research proposals based on the protocols outlined 
have been invited from the countries of the Region. 

As for research on communicable diseases, an inter-country consulta- 
tive meeting on tuberculosis has worked out the details of the 
research needs on a priority basis, as well as an outline of a plan 
for their implementation. 

A comprehensive regional research programme in dengue haemorrhagic 
fever has been elaborated and is in operation. Its components include 
studies on clinical, epidemiological, immunopathological and vector 
aspects as well as a programme for the development of a dengue 
vaccine. A meeting to evaluate the progress of the DHF research 
programme, particularly that of dengue vaccine, was held in March 
1981. This meeting considered the progress made in regard to the 
vaccine and prepared a provisional work-plan for studies for a 
further period of 18 to 24 months. It is hoped that these studies may 
lead to the preparation of a vaccine suitable for preliminary human 
trials. Ten research studies are currently in progress in dengue 
haemorrhagic fever and one institution in a Member country is being 
strengthened to undertake research on the arboviruses with particular 
reference to dengue. 

A scientific working group on research in diarrhoea1 diseases met in 
February 1981 to consider the status of the control progrsmmes as 
well as research required to improve control measures. In addition, 
14 research studies were reviewed by the working group for possible 
SEAR0 support. The Regional Office is currently supporting four such 
studies in Member countries. 

In regard to research on liver diseases. the national coordinators 
appointed by the governments are implementing studies of regional 
interest as determined by the respective study groups. In addition, 
the national coordinators have promoted the establishment of national 
task forces which are formulating research of regional and national 
interest. 

An intercountry consultative meeting is scheduled to be held later 
in 1981 to evaluate the programme, and, as a prelude to this 
consultation and to serve as a basis for it, national meetings are 
being promoted in the countries; two such meetings have already been 
held. Sixteen research projects on liver diseases supported by the 
Regional Office are in operation. 

A research study group meeting on leprosy held in June 1980 developed 
draft protocols for (a) operational studies on methods of improved 
case-finding and case-holding and release of inactive cases from 
control, and (b) field trials of multi-drug therapy regimens. These 
are currently being promoted in countries of the Region. 



The Regional Collaborative Studies on drug-resistant P.falciparum to 
4-aminoquinolines are progressing satisfactorily. A meeting of the 
principal investigators is proposed to be held later in 1981 in 
collaboration with the WHO Regional Office for the Western Pacific 
and the UNDP/World Bank/WHO Special Programme for Research and 
Training in Tropical Diseases. This meeting is expected to review 
progress and identify further research requirements. 

Two research studies are currently in progress in the field of 
environmental health. These are concerned with the health benefits of 
water supply and sanitation and the field testing of an integrated 
water supply and wasterater utilization system for villages. Other 
studies of relevance to the Water and Sanitation Decade are being 
planned. 

The six research areas concerned with nutrition in primary health 
care are being implemented in most of the countries of the Region. 
Meetings of the principal investigators of two of the major projects 
concerned with this subject were held in the Regional Office in 
November 1980 and February 1981 respectively. 

In general, most of the research studies promoted by the Regional 
Office follow the health services research approach, and are 
concerned with utilizing available knowledge in a form suitable for 
adaptation to local situations. Basic research is being promoted 
primarily in the field of DHF, a disease of particular relevance to 
South-East Asia and its neighbouring regions. 

Advisory services have been provided as required to scientists to 
help them develop research designs and also to guide them on specific 
techniques required for their research programs. 

The Visiting Scientists and Research Training Grants programme, which 
originally and hitherto has been more or less open-ended, is now 
being focused on achieving maximum impact on the research activities 
promoted by the Regional Office. Towards this end, specific criteria 
have been formulated based on the recommendations of the SEA/ACHR at 
its sixth session in 1980. Thus. the grants are now being awarded 
primarily for training related to projects supported or planned for 
support under the Regional Research Programme. 

Pollorup meetings have so far been held in two countries to consider 
the guidelines developed at the first meeting of Directors of Medical 
Research Councils or Analogous Bodies and Concerned Research Foci in 
the Relevant Ministries. held in December 1979. These guidelines 
cover areas such as the organization of research, its management and 
coordination, identification of research priorities, development and 
operation of task forces on priority research subjects, procedures 
for the formulation and review of research proposals, ethical review 
procedures and managerial aspects relating to the utilization of 
research results. 

A, second meeting of the Directors of Medical Research Councils or 
Analogous Bodies and Concerned Research Foci in the relevant 
ministries is scheduled to be held in the third quarter of 1981. 



Consideration will be given to the recommendations made at the Seventh 
Session of the SEA/ACMR that such meetings be held annually, as they 
are seen as a very useful mechanism to promote research at national 
level. 

In order to build up national research capability, courses on 
research methodology are being further promoted in the countries 
concerned. 

A network of institutions is being established in consuItation with 
governments in order to.promote collaboration between the scientific 
expertise within the countries and WHO'S activities. Such collaborat- 
ing centres are being developed in the fields of diarrhoea1 diseases, 
nutrition, liver diseases, filariasis, mental health, DHF, health 
services and traditional medicine. At present there are 33 WHO 
Collaborating Centres in this region. 

The WHO Special Programme of Research, Development and Research 
Training in Human Reproduction continued to remain a major source of 
encouragement to research in the Region. The identification of priori- 
ties by the Regional Consultative Meeting in 1979 and subsequent 
promotive and catalytic activities supported by the Regional Office 
have resulted in the development of several additiopal field research 
projects in collaboration with the Special Programme. Topics currently 
being investigated correspond to the broad areas identified by the 
Consultation. 

The UNDP/World BankIWHO Special Programme for Research and Training 
in Tropical Diseases has continued to promote and support research in 
the major tropical diseases such as malaria, filariasis and leprosy, 
as well as activities to strengthen regional capabilities for research 
on these diseases. With an increased awareness of the aims and objec- 
tives of this Special Programme, the number of scientiets and institu- 
tions in the Region who are participating has steadily increased. In 
the collaborative studies carried out in the Region, the research 
supported by the Special Programme has so far been mainly in the 
fields of malaria chemotherapy and leprosy chemotherapy and immuno- 
logy. The scientists trained vith the support of the Special 
Programe are returning to their countries and starting to engage in 
research activities in their specialties. Promotional activities 
under the Special Programme have continued through visits to the 
appropriate centres by Regional Office staff. Regional meetings 
related to research in tropical diseases have promoted greater 
liaison with the scientists in various institutions. 

In keeping with the universal goal of health for all, the Regional 
Research Programme is being oriented towards contributing to this 
objective, The SEA/ACW., at its sixth session in 1980, recommended 
that the research priorities be reviewed by a sub-committee in the 
light of these new trends. Such a sub-committee was convened by the 
Regional Director and prepared a conceptual framework within vhich 
the priorities could be identified. The Seventh Session of the SEA/ 
ACMR, held in April 1981, considered these suggestions and recommended 
a scheme for selecting priorities within primary health care require- 
ments. Further action in developing the detailed activities will be 



undertaken by the Regional Office with the assistance of the SEA/ACMR 
and other scientists as required. 

The SEAIACMR in future sessions is expected to try to evaluate the 
impact of the Regional Research Programme, taking into consideration 
the contributions of the inter-country project as well as of the 
research promotion and development projects in the countries. h e  
purpose of this evaluation would be to study the impact of the WHO 
research programme at country level on the generation of further 
national activities, allocation of greater national resources and 
attraction of external assistance to Member countries. 

9. TECHNICAL INFORMATION AND REFERENCE SERVICES 

Three titles - "A guide to the care of the low birth-weight infant", 
"Health research - a simplified community-based approach", and "The 
health care system of Thailand: a case study" - were brought out 
under the WHO Regional Publications, South-East Asia Series, during 
the year. In all, 150 assignment reports of short-term consultants 
and .long-term staff, final reports on projects and reports on 
meetings and seminars were edited, processed and issued. Reports 
brought out under printed cover for wider distribution included the 
following: (a) Prevention and Control of Pulmonary Hypertension - 
Report of an Inter-country Seminar; (b) Regional Network of Public 
Health Institutions for South-East Asia - Report of a WHO (SEARO) 
Expert Group; (c) Meeting of the Bi-regional Research Study Group on 
Culex-borne Bancroftian Filariasis; (d) Research in Viral Haemor- 
rhagic Fevers in the Eastern Mediterranean, South-East Asian and 
Western Pacific Regions - Report of a meeting; (e) Strategies for 
Health For All by the Year 2000 - Report of a Joint WHO/UNICEF 
Regional Meeting; (f) Team-work for Primary Health Care - Report of a 
WHO (SEARO) Expert Group; (g) Malaria Research and Training in Nepal 
- Report of an AsDBfWHO Mission; (h) Report of a WHO Seminar on 
"Anti-malaria Operations with Special Reference to Applied Field 
Research in Malaria"; (i) Maternal and Child Health and Family 
Planning in the People's Republic of China - Report on a WHO Study 
Mission; ( j )  Central and Regional Occupational Health and Industrial 
Hygiene Laboratories: Project Findings and Recommendations - Report 
prepared for the Government of the Republic of Indonesia by WHO 
Acting as Executing Agency for UNDP; (k) Relief Cataract Services in 
the South-East Asia Region - Report of an Inter-country Workshop 
(issued also as Eye Health in South-East Asia Series No. 31,  and (1) 
The Development of Research Protocols on Priority Areas in Traditional 
Medicine - Report on a Regional Meeting. 
In addition, wide distribution was given to a large number of other 
documents. The report and minutes of the thirty-third session of the 
Regional Committee and the report of the technical discussions held 
during the session on "Health Manpower Planning and Community 
Participation for Primary Health Care", were, as usual, edited and 
issued with a printed cover. A "Supplement to the Handbook of 
Resolutions and Decisions of the WHO Regional Committee for 
South-East Asia" was brought out, incorporating the resolutions 
adopted at the thirty-third session. 


